
 

 

February 29, 2013 

 

 

City Clerk, Attention: Frances Pritchard 

Planning and Growth Management Committee 

Toronto City Hall 

100 Queen Street West 

10
th

 floor, West Tower  

Toronto, ON, M5H 2N2 

 

 

Dear Councillor Milczyn and members of the Planning and Growth Management Committee, 

 

The Ontario Association of Architects (OAA) City-Wide Zoning By-law Task Group, as detailed in 

Appendix A, has repeatedly tried to express concerns and recommendations regarding the proposed 

City-Wide Zoning By-law (CWZBL) via formal submissions, presentations, meetings, and assorted 

communications, to the Planning and Growth Management Committee (the Committee), Acting Director 

Joe D’Abramo; and other City of Toronto Staff. 

On June 4, 2012, a Staff Report from the Acting Chief Planner and Executive Director of City Planning 

acknowledged the OAA Task Group’s submission of May 16, 2012, but ultimately dismissed our 

objections and recommendations. This report wrongly concluded that: 

1) our perceived conflicts between the Official Plan and the CWZBL were taken out of context 

2) despite our cumulative and extensive experience and expertise, the City of Toronto is right and 

the CWZBL may actually “lead to fewer minor variances” 

3) the goal or underlying reason behind our objection was to protect our interest in building 

“overly large homes”, something the CWZBL intentionally seeks to prevent 

Contrary to the conclusions of the Staff Report, The OAA Task Group does not feel that this response, 

nor the CWZBL, satisfactorily addresses our concerns. The OAA Task Group maintains that the CWZBL is 

in conflict with the Official Plan; that the CWZBL will increase the need for minor variances delaying 

development and increasing costs for clients and residents; and that new restrictions imposed by the 

CWZBL will unnecessarily limit architectural design. Regarding the latter, the OAA Task Group’s objection 

to the CWZBL far exceeds restrictions on the size of a house that were previously represented in any of 

the former by-laws. For instance, green roofs, as advocated for in the Green Roof By-law, as well as 

other sustainable energy efforts such as solar panels, will all but disappear due to the new restrictions 

on roof design. Finally, even if “overly large houses” were a contentious point, no evidence has been 

provided that they are a problem, or that the CWZBL will solve this purported problem. 

 

As a result of these outstanding concerns, the OAA Task Group again reiterates the following objections 

and recommendations to the Committee: 
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• Gross Floor Area (GFA) Restrictions: Current regulations in parts of the city, including the 

former municipality of North York, did not restrict the GFA and instead dealt with issues such as 

lot coverage and the building envelope. The CWZBL introduces restrictions on GFA and imposes 

them throughout the city. The Official Plan declares that “Zoning by-laws will contain numerical 

site standards…to ensure that new development will be compatible with the physical character 

of established residential neighbourhoods” (Official Plan, p. 4-5). Limiting floor area must not be 

confused with limiting building size which should be (and is) limited by height, coverage, 

setbacks, length, and other parameters. Physical character refers to the externalities of buildings 

which are apparent to the public, whereas hidden characteristics such as floor area cannot be 

observed by the public and are not appropriate for inclusion in a zoning by-law. 

 

Recommendation: The OAA Task Group recommends that restrictions on GFA be 

removed as the interior of the building is not an externality apparent to the public and is 

not appropriate for inclusion in a zoning by-law. A wide range of floor areas can be 

accommodating within a given building size. 

 
• Measuring Residential Height (sloped roofs): According to current by-laws in the former 

municipalities of Toronto and York, height limits were measured to the mid-point of the roof 

between the eaves and the highest point. The CWZBL proposes to instead measure height as the 

distance between the elevation of established grade and the highest point of a peaked roof 

(Section 10.5.40.10). 

Recommendation: The OAA Task Group recommends that the CWZBL method of 

measuring residential height instead be replaced by the mid-point measurement as 

specified by the by-laws of the former Toronto and York municipalities, or that the 

maximum residential heights be raised to allow for the change in methodology of 

measurement. 

• Restricting the Height of Flat-roof Houses: Current zoning by-laws in the former cities of 

Toronto, Scarborough, East York and York currently have the same height limit for flat-roofed 

houses and sloped-roof houses. The new CWZBL proposes restricting the height of flat-roofed 

houses to 7.2M, while peaked-roof houses have a building height allowance of 10M (equivalent 

to an entire floor of a house). Discrimination against houses with flat roofs in favour of those 

with peaked roofs also contradicts with the Official Plan, which seeks to create “a city with 

beautiful architecture and excellent urban design which astonish and inspire” (Official Plan, pg. 

1-2). Zoning which prefers peaked-roof buildings does not support the full range of architectural 

expression which the Official Plan intends. 

Recommendation: The OAA Task Group recommends that the CWZBL restriction of a 

lesser height for flat-roof houses be replaced by the same maximum height allowance 
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for a peaked-roof house, as is contained in the current zoning by-laws of the former 

cities of Toronto, Scarborough, East York and York. 

• Width of Dormers in a Roof Above Second Storey: The width of dormers is not generally 

regulated in current zoning by-laws. However, the CWZBL proposes to limit the size of dormers 

in Residential and Residential Detached zones in terms of the total width to 40% of the width of 

the side or front walls of the building (Section 10.10.40.10(5) and 10.20.40.10(7)). 

Recommendation: The OAA Task Group recommends that the CWZBL restriction on 

dormers be removed and no such restriction be put in place as the width of dormers 

was not generally regulated in current zoning by-laws. 

• Maximum Height of Specified Pairs of Main Walls: Provisions 10.10.40.10(2), 10.20.40.10(2), 

and 10.40.40.10(2) of the CWZBL restrict the maximum height of the exterior portion of main 

walls to 7M above established grade or 2.5M less than the permitted maximum height. This has 

the de-facto outcome of causing homes in a residential zone to have peaked roofs and will 

reduce the variety of building forms which, again, contradicts with the vision of the Official Plan, 

page 1-2. 

Recommendation: The OAA Task Group recommends that this provision be removed as 

the height of main walls was not generally regulated in current zoning by-laws, and the 

inclusion of this provision is in the discipline of design control and does not belong in a 

zoning by-law. 

• Restrictions for a Detached House with a Flat or Shallow Roof: Section 10.20.40.10(4) of the 

CWZBL links the slope of roofs to the height of the building, and has the de-facto effect of 

causing there to be a preponderance of roofs which are exactly 1:4 slope. Section 10.5.40.40(1) 

of the CWZBL also links the height of attic spaces to the floor area of the building. To avoid an 

exceedance to gross floor area, this also has the de-facto effect of causing a preponderance of 

houses with shallow sloped roofs to maximize space. This again contradicts with the vision of 

the Official Plan, page 1-2. 

Recommendation: The OAA Task Group recommends that this provision be removed as 

this provision is in the discipline of design control and does not belong in a zoning by-

law. 

• Inclusion of Attic Space as Gross Floor Area: Section 10.5.40.40(1) of the CWZBL links the height 

of attic spaces to the floor area of the building. This provision reduces the ability to maximize 

floor area and exceeds the Official Plan which states: “Zoning by-laws will…ensure that new 

development will be compatible with the physical character of established residential 

neighbourhoods” (Official Plan, pg. 4-5). Physical character refers to the externalities of 

buildings which are apparent to the public, whereas hidden characteristics such as floor area 

cannot be observed by the public and are not appropriate for inclusion in a zoning by-law. 
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Recommendation: Restrictions on interior floor area should not be defined by the 

CWZBL as a wide range of floor areas can be accommodated within building size limits 

of height, coverage, setbacks, length, etc. There is no increased impact on the 

surrounding neighbourhood with increased density in a roof and, as this is not an 

externality apparent to the public, it is not appropriate for inclusion in a zoning by-law. 

The OAA Task Group recommends the clause including attic space as gross floor area 

should be removed. 

• Roof Slope Restriction for a Detached House: Section 10.10.40.10(4) of the CWZBL specifies the 

maximum slope of a roof may not exceed 5.0 vertical units to every 3.0 horizontal units.  This, in 

combination with the measurement of height to the peak of the roof, is redundant and 

unnecessarily restricting the architectural style of homes. 

Recommendation: The OAA Task Group recommends that this provision be removed as 

this provision is in the discipline of design control and does not belong in a zoning by-

law. 

• Setbacks: Section 5.10.40.70(2) of the CWZBL introduces the restriction that building setback 

also apply to all parts of a building or structure below grade, excluding footings. As previously 

mentioned, the OMB specifies that zoning by-laws cover physical character of established 

residential neighbourhoods. Parts of a building or structure below grade are not an externality 

apparent to the public and are not appropriate for inclusion in a zoning by-law. 

Recommendation: The OAA Task Group recommends that this provision be removed as 

parts of a building or structure below grade are not an externality apparent to the public 

and are not appropriate for inclusion in a zoning by-law. 

In light of this letter and the repeated attempts to participate in the review process, I again urge the 

Committee, on behalf of interested Toronto Architects and City residents who are their clients and 

potential clients, to carefully consider the concerns and recommendations detailed here and in prior 

correspondences before ratifying the proposed CWZBL. These changes to the existing by-laws will force 

a significant increase in applications to the Committee of Adjustment, causing delays in development, 

increased costs, and disagreements between neighbours. These changes also contravene the intention 

of the Official Plan to have an architecturally diverse and beautiful city.  

 

I invite the Committee and City officials to consult with the Architects in our Task Group to gain a better 

understanding of these serious flaws in the proposed version of the CWZBL and hope that our input will 

help to make Toronto a better City in which to live, work, and play. 

 

Should such a consideration not be given at this time, the OAA, on behalf of concerned Toronto 

Architects and residents, will continue to pursue measures necessary to seek a satisfactory resolution 

which may include appealing to the Ontario Municipal Board. 
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Sincerely, 

 

Bob Abrahams, OAA 

Chair 

The Ontario Association of Architects Task Group for the City-Wide Zoning By-law 

 

 

Cc: Peter Milczyn, Chair, Planning and Growth Management Committee, City of Toronto 

 Jennifer Keesmaat, Chief Planner and Executive Director, City of Toronto 

Joe D’Abramo, Acting Director, Zoning By-law & Environmental Planning, City of Toronto 

 Members of the OAA Task Group for the City-Wide Zoning By-law 

 

 

Attach: Appendix A: Communication Log  

 Appendix B: Correspondence dated May 16, 2012, addressed to Mr. Joe D’Abramo 
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Task Group Members: 

 

Bob Abrahams, OAA    Peter Higgins 

Open Architects Inc.    Peter Higgins Architect Incorporated 

boba@openarchitects.com   phigginsarchitect@rogers.com 
 

Sheena Sharp, OAA    Jenny Chau, OAA 

Coolearth Design Inc.    Jenka Design Inc. 

sharp@coolearth.ca    jenkadesign@rogers.com 
 

Peggy Chiu, OAA    Lorne Rose, OAA 

Peggy Chiu Architect    Lorne Rose Architect 

peggy@peggychiuarchitect.ca   lorne@lornerose.com 

 

David Oleson, OAA    Geordon Green, OAA 

Oleson Worland Architect   ggreen@montgomerysisam.com 

owa@interlog.com 

 

Monica Kuhn, OAA    Stuart Watson, OAA 

Monica E. Kuhn, Architect Inc.   Drawing Room Architect, Inc. 

monica@mekarch.ca    stuart@drawingroominc.com 

 

Meg Graham, OAA    Graham Smith, OAA 

Superkül     Altius Architecture Inc. 

meg@superkul.ca    graham@altius.net 

 

Keith Benjamin, OAA    Hendrik Op’t Root 

Open Architects, Inc.    Hendrik Op’t Root, Architect Ltd. 

kdb@openarchitects.com   optroot@sympatico.ca 

 

Mary Ellen Lynch, OAA    Lowell Lo, OAA 

Lynch + Comisso: Architecture + Light  Lowell Lo Design Inc., Architect 

mel@lynchcomisso.com   llo@lowelllodesign.com 

 

Antonio Santini, OAA 

Red studio Inc. architects 

Antonio@red-studio.ca 
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APPENDIX A: OAA and OAA Task Group Communications with the Committee and City Officials 

Attempts of the OAA and OAA Task Group to participate in the review process: 

 

a) A discussion, occurring on January 9, 2013, between OAA Executive Director Kristi Doyle and Joe 

D’Abramo, where concerns over the proposed CWZBL were reiterated 

b) A letter, dated November 13, 2012, sent by OAA President Sheena Sharp to Jennifer Keesmaat, 

referencing the May 2012 submission regarding the proposed CWZBL as well as the additional 

follow-up correspondences that had occurred 

c) A discussion, occurring on November 12, 2012, between OAA President Sheena Sharp, OAA 

Executive Director Kristi Doyle, and Jennifer Keesmaat, where concerns over the proposed 

CWZBL were again reiterated 

d) A letter, dated October 11, 2012, sent by OAA President Sheena Sharp to Joe D’Abramo, 

reiterating concerns over the proposed CWZBL 

e) An oral presentation, occurring during the Committee meeting on June 18, 2012, by Mary Ellen 

Lynch, on behalf of the OAA and a member of the OAA Task Group, where concerns over the 

proposed CWZBL were discussed 

f) An oral presentation, occurring during the Committee meeting on June 18, 2012, by Bob 

Abrahams, Principal of Open Architects Inc., and Chair of the OAA Task Group, where concerns 

over the proposed CWZBL were discussed 

g) An oral presentation, occurring during the Committee meeting on June 18, 2012, by Graham 

Smith of Altius Architecture, and member of the OAA Task Group, where concerns over the 

proposed CWZBL were discussed 

h) A formal email submission to the Committee meeting on June 18, 2012, by Lorne Rose of Lorne 

Rose Architect, and member of the OAA Task Group, where concerns over the proposed CWZBL 

were discussed 

i) A letter sent by Bob Abrahams on behalf of the OAA Task Group for the proposed CWZBL to Joe 

D’Abramo, dated May 16,2012 

j) A meeting at City Hall including the members of the OAA Task Group and former Chief Planner, 

Gary Wright, Joe D’Abramo, and city staff in November, 2011, where concerns over the 

proposed CWZBL were initially discussed 

 

Prior to the official formation of the OAA Task Group, the OAA and a number of Toronto Architects also 

previously engaged City officials on multiple occasions including: 

 

k) A meeting on July 5, 2011 between Gary Wright, Former Chief Planner and Executive Director of 

City Planning; Carlton Grand, Former Manager of the Development Application Review Project; 

with the OAA President Sheena Sharp; Bob Abraham; and Gary Pask, a member of the OAA Staff 

l) Meetings, occurring on February 3, February 17, and March 10, chaired by Councillor Michael 

Walker with Joe D’Abramo, two city planners, and concerned Toronto Architects (some of whom 

now sit on the OAA Task Group) 
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APPENDIX B: Letter, sent by Bob Abrahams on behalf of the OAA Task Group, providing objections to 

the proposed HZB (now CWZBL) to Joe D’Abramo, dated May 16,2012 
 

 



9 

 

111 Moatfield Drive,  Toronto,  Ontario Canada  M3B 3L6   Telephone 416.449.6898    Fax  416.449.5756   www.oaa.on.ca 
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